[image: image2.png]




[image: image2.png][image: image3.png]


MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING

       of the Parish of St Peter with Christ Church (Southborough),

       St Matthew (High Brooms) and St Lawrence (Bidborough)

     THE SOUTHBOROUGH TEAM MINISTRY

       Held at St Lawrence Church on 25th April 2016 at 8.00 p.m.

ANNUAL MEETING OF PARISHIONERS

1.  Welcome

Gerald Hovenden welcomed the 34 representatives from the Parish to St Lawrence Church for the Annual Meeting of Parishioners.

Stephen Hills led a short period of worship, reflection and prayer asking for blessing on our churches.
2.   Elections of Churchwardens

Two Wardens are elected for each Church. The people proposed for each Church, were as follows:

St Peter:


Richard Stanbury





Roy Langman

Christ Church:

Graham Syms





Gavin Large

St Matthew:

David Johnson





Michelle Shirley

St Lawrence:

Graham Wilkinson





Gareth Stephens

It was proposed that the above be duly elected.
Proposed:
Len Morland
Seconded:
Barbara Bourne
Gerald thanked the 8 Churchwardens who are all standing again for a further year.

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING

1. Welcome

Gerald welcomed everyone present to the second meeting – the APCM. 
He thanked Stephen Hills for chairing the meeting in his absence last year.
2. Apologies

Received from: 

Norman Andrews, Susan Andrews, Lesley Clare, Pat Hovenden, Roy Langman, Carole Lee, Michael Lee, Jim Stevens, Judy Stevens, Jim Walker, Shirley Walker, Graham Wilkinson

3. Minutes of APCM – 27th April 2015
The minutes were approved with no amendments.

Proposed:

Marion Short
Seconded:

Catherine Root
4. Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

5.   Team Ministry Reports

Gerald Hovenden

Gerald said that he was grateful for the opportunity to take his mini-sabbatical at this time last year and showed slides depicting the three different aspects of his study leave.  Last April he had spent a week on Lindisfarne with his wife Pat and he was delighted that she had been able to come with him as, during his previous periods of study leave, she had been unable to come with him because of children and teaching commitments.   The time at Lindsfarne was spent engaging with the community of St Aidan and St Hilda.  They also met a young person who had the intention of becoming a hermit.

Gerald then visited Jerusalem alone for two weeks; he had visited Israel at the age of 19 but on this occasion opted to spend his time in Jerusalem visiting the sights, including the  Mount of Olives, where unfortunately he had his wallet stolen.

On his return a week was spent with the monks at Worth Abbey which gave him time to reflect and pray.  The visit to Jerusalem had raised questions about the holocaust and Christian faith.  A trip to Rome for six days with his son in July completed his travels.

During his study leave Gerald read three books:  The History of Christianity by D. MacCulloch; Jerusalem: The Biography by Simon Sebag Montefiore and a book on the Holocaust and the Christian world.  He also wrote an eight session home group course for Christ Church, based on his study leave reflections, entitled, “Jerusalem, The Temple and Jesus”.  

Other notable events during the year included a Mission at Christ Church (15-22 March 2015).  Six students and a tutor from Wycliffe Hall came in March which had given them opportunities to talk about the Christian faith in the community and in schools. It was during a visit by Gerald to Wycliffe Hall to plan for the mission that Nigel Griffiths got to hear about Southborough.

Raising money for the Christ Church Annexe had been an important theme during the year.  Gerald ran a half marathon on the same day that a gift-day was held at the church.  There was a shortfall of £30,000 and £74,000, including pledges, was raised.

The work had now started; diggers had arrived and the foundations were being dug.

Gerald said a big thank you to Chris, Stephen and Nigel for being so supportive and said it was a privilege to share the ministry with them.

Chris Wicks

Chris Wicks thanked everyone involved in the ministry at St Matthew’s.  He did not want to name anyone in case someone was left out.  However, he expressed thanks to Giles Parratt who was retiring as Treasurer after 20 years.

He said that it was impossible to share what happens over the course of the year, but the main emphasis on church life was discipleship.  This was developed through house groups and through teaching programs on Sundays – many people sharing in the teaching ministry and what it is like to be a Christian in their areas of work.

There were two weekends away: one at Rose Hill for the whole church family with Andy and Margaret Wooding Jones and a smaller residential one for the 7 0’clock congregation at Ashburnham.

Jon, the children’s minister, led New Wine’s ministry for 10 and 11 year olds for the last time and a large party from St Matts went to New Wine to mark the event.

The 100th anniversary of the sinking of HMS Hythe with the loss of 150 lives was marked by a memorial service in the autumn and was attended by over 150 relatives, as well as the Southborough and Tunbridge Wells Mayors, our MP Greg Clarke and the deputy Lord Lieutenant of Kent.

A church family gift day was held in November to raise money to resource the youth ministry.  £15,000 was raised, with another £12,000 in the new year.  The number of children continues to grow and the morning service has 100 adults and 60 children.

Chris ended by saying that the desire for each child to grow as a disciple of Christ is at the heart of everything that happens in children’s and youth ministry at St Matthew’s.
Stephen Hills
Stephen Hills described the sense of family there was at St Peters as there were around   50 people who all knew each other.  The 11.00 service had closed during the year.  There was a weekly 9.30 service and an 8.00 am communion service every 2 weeks.

There were more children in groups which presented a challenge for space and improvements to the building were being looked at.  

There were new ventures: Nigel was involved with “Prayer for our Streets”.  Leaflets were delivered one Friday saying that people would be coming the following Friday.  There were six to eight people in a team and they had been well received.  Closer links had been established with Woodlands Pre-School.  

A new incumbent at St Thomas’s has been appointed (Rachel Wilson) and there were ongoing conversations as to how Southborough works as a team.

Stephen commented that at one stage St Lawrence had had the highest percentage of children to adults in the Diocese.  Several new families had moved in.  Attempts to increase the number of men involved continued; between 40 and 60 men have taken part in a Men of Bidborough & Beyond event.  The first monthly “Who let the Dads out” man and toddler group had taken place and there had been 10 men and 16 children.  

The Bidborough link with Kibaigwa in Tanzania continued to grow.  Clare Masters reported on her trip with four other ladies in March.  They had found the church services full of joy and seen God’s love in action.

Stephen said that looking ahead the two key areas of focus were a toilet for the church and a youth worker.  There were plans for the toilet on the south side, but the Victorian Society were not entirely happy.  It was hoped that St Lawrence would be able to share a youth worker with CrossTeach.

Stephen finished by thanking Graham Wilkinson for all his hard work and support.

Nigel Griffiths
Nigel said that it had been a year and a month since he first came to Southborough and met with Miriam.  At that time he was still studying, so did not arrive until July/August.  He and his family were delighted to be here and felt so blessed.  He had enjoyed the preaching, mentoring, support and community activities and also the combination of tradition and trying new ideas.  Messy Church has been running for several years on Fridays.  This has been replaced by a fortnightly Messy Club on Fridays, with Messy Church now taking place monthly on the fourth Sunday.  Dads and whole families were getting involved.  He had been into Southborough Primary School and the Head Teacher had been impressed that he had taught a Bible verse and song to 400 children in ten minutes.  The attraction of the team ministry meant that he had three mentors and he was grateful for the opportunity.
All the Clergy Reports were accepted:

Proposed:

Gavin Large
Seconded:

David Johnson

5. Trustees Report

Gerald explained that this was found on pages 7 – 18 in the APCM pack and asked everyone to make sure that they read it as it contained information about aspects of life in the Parish.  He thanked Alison Lush and Lesley Clare for the hard work put into the report.

The report was accepted.

Proposed:

Gareth Stephens
Seconded:

Richard Stanbury
6. Revised Church Electoral Roll

Lesley Clare, Electoral Roll Secretary, provided the following information.

The current number on the Parish Electoral Roll is 428, five more than the previous year.. The split between the churches is as follows:

	Church
	Total at APCM 2015
	Additions during year
	Deletions during year
	Total at APCM 2016


	St Peter
	63
	5
	2
	66

	St Lawrence
	 97
	0
	0
	97

	St Matthew
	150
	4
	0
	154

	Christ Church
	113
	0
	2
	111

	TOTAL
	          423
	9
	4
	428


The above report was accepted.

Proposed:

Michelle Shirley
Seconded:

Helen Taylor
7. Churchwardens Reports

These were found on pages 19 – 24 in the APCM pack. 

Gerald thanked the Churchwardens for all their hard work over the year.

 All reports were accepted.

Proposed:

Sue Shrubb
Seconded:

Clare Masters
8. Report from Parish Children’s Representative

This was found on page 25 of the pack. Gerald thanked Mary Stephens for her work as Parish Children’s Representative.
The report was accepted.

Proposed:

Gordon Mungeam
Seconded:

Gareth Stephens
9. Deanery Synod Report

The report from Graham Syms was found on pages 26-28 in the APCM pack.  Graham said that the churches were under represented and that it would be good to have the vacancies filled as important topics were discussed.  There were vacancies for Deanery Synod representatives for St Peter, St Lawrence and St Matthew’s (who were allowed 2).

The report was accepted.

Proposed:

Marion Short
Seconded:

Clare Masters
10.
Parish Treasurer’s Report

Gerald explained that the Treasurer’s report was found on pages 29-44 of the APCM pack and a summary of the finances of each of the individual churches written by Jolyon Head, Parish Treasurer, was on pages 29 and 30.

Jolyon commented that the figures for the year were looking good thanks to legacy donations of £97k and the generous giving by Christ Church for their Annexe project.

He said that now the Annexe building work had started the funds will be spent and Christ Church were likely to have a deficit.

Gerald thanked Jolyon and the individual church treasurers for their hard work in producing these accounts.

The annual accounts were accepted.

Proposed:

Richard Stanbury
Seconded:

Gavin Large
11.
Appointment of Independent Examiner

It was proposed to re-appoint David Stephens as the Independent Examiner for 2016. This appointment was agreed.

Proposed:

Helen Taylor
Seconded:

Len Morland
12. Election of PCC Representatives

Stephen explained that each Church has one elected representative on the PCC who also joins the DCC.  Nominations for this role had been received as follows and these people were duly elected. 
St Peter:


Marion Short

St Matthew:

Ian Wilson
St Lawrence:

Gordon Mungeam
Christ Church:

Len Morland

Proposed:

Clare Masters
Seconded:

David Johnson
13. Election of Deanery Synod Representative

Deanery Synod Representatives were normally elected every three years, the last time being in 2014.  However, there were vacancies for St Lawrence, St Peters and St Matthew’s.

A nomination had been received for Catherine Root to fill one of the vacancies for St Matthew’s.

Proposed: 

Barbara Bourne

Seconded:

Jean Best

Catherine Root was duly elected.

14. Appointment of Sidespeople

The Churchwardens put forward the following names:

St Peter:


Janice Bate, Nigel Bird, Keith Brooker, Karen Bull, Stephen Bull, Keith Hutton, Carol Jones, Norman Jones, Emma Leitch, Gwen Parker, Martin Robinson, Marion Short.
Christ Church:

Bill Brewer, Colin Clarkson,  Annette Cole, Steve Cole, Peter Davey, Sue Drury, Carol Grace, Gen Griffiths, Vera Grover, Peter Gurney, Joan Hall, Michelle Hall, Harry Hawk, Pete Hillier, Kevin Matthews, Pauline Lyons, Len Morland, Tom Pearce, Alan Peggs, Tina Peggs, Jan Stewer, Jeanette Tompkins.
St Matthew:
Norman Andrews, Sue Andrews, Rosemary Blanchard, Gordon Blanchard, Clare Caless, Caroline Clark, Ruth Farthing, Alex Foot, Gill Fuller, Jess Fuller, Linde Horseman, Katy Johnson, Sarah Johnson, Duncan Oakley, Catherine Root, Lance Savage, Sarah Savage, Emma Slattery, Matthew Slattery, Bridgette Shaw, Christine Veness, Ian Wilson.

St Lawrence:
Ashley Adams, Donald Buckland, Jill Buckland, Edward Cole, Charles Cullimore, Cate Deller, Ed Dix-Perkin, Peter Eames, Mike Fawcett, Michael Handcock, Shirin Haque, Pippa Hillen, David Hunter, Paul Langridge, Carole Lee, Michael Lee, Alison Lush, Bill Lush, Clare Masters, Robert Masters, Jenny Rogers, Tony Rogers, Helen Taylor, Mark Taylor, John Tune, Ian Whittaker.
All the Churchwardens requested the power to co-opt any extra help if required.

The above names were accepted.

Proposed:

Len Morland
Seconded:

Ann Robinson
15. Proposal to change authorization limit of £1,000

Gerald explained that when “The Scheme” for the four churches was set up in 2002 an authorization limit of £1,000 had been set and that the PCC would like to change the figure.  However, any change to “The Scheme” needed to be approved at the APCM by at least two-thirds of those present and confirmation by the Bishop’s Council.

In case the amount needed to be changed again in the future it was therefore proposed that Rule 7(b) Delegated functions of the DCC under “The Scheme” be amended  to read:

“The PCC shall authorize each DCC to undertake financial transactions with external parties using the bank account held in the name of the church, to a maximum amount as determined by the PCC from time to time.  Any proposed transaction that exceeds the amount as determined above should be referred to the PCC or Standing Committee, unless that transaction has been already allowed for in the budget agreed by the PCC, or it involves a withdrawal from the repair fund held at the Diocese, providing that fund is in credit.”

Proposed: 

Graham Syms

Seconded:

Kevin Clare

The motion was approved by all present at the meeting.
16. A.O.B.

None.
The meeting ended in open prayer and The Grace.

TRUSTEES REPORT
PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL of

St Peter with Christ Church (Southborough), St Matthew (High Brooms) and St Lawrence (Bidborough)

THE SOUTHBOROUGH TEAM MINISTRY

For the period January to December 2016 
The Southborough Team Ministry’s Parochial Church Council has the responsibility of working alongside the Ministers Rev Gerald Hovenden (Team Rector), Rev Chris Wicks (Team Vicar), Rev Stephen Hills (Team Vicar) and the curate (Rev Nigel Griffiths) in promoting within the Parish the whole mission of the Church, including pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical activities. It has the responsibility for the maintenance of the four church buildings – St Peter, Christ Church, St Matthew, St Lawrence in addition to St Matthew’s Church Hall in High Brooms and the houses at 54 Holden Park Road, Southborough and Ivy Cottage, Franks Hollow Road, Bidborough.

Members of the PCC are either ex officio or elected by the Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM) in accordance with the Church Representation Rules.

Team Rector and Chairman:
Rev Gerald Hovenden

Vice Chairmen:


Rev Chris Wicks/Rev Stephen Hills 

Team Vicars:



Rev Chris Wicks






Rev Stephen Hills

Curate:



Rev Nigel Griffiths 
Clergy – PTO:


Rev Bill MacDougal
Rev Jim Stevens 

Rev Ray Skinner

Youth Minister:


Claire Carroll
Children’s Minister:


Jonathan Carroll 

Youth & Children’s Worker:

Linnéa Voisey

                                                           Gen Griffiths (from November 2016 – July 2017)
Churchwardens:
Richard Stanbury – St Peter

Roy Langman – St Peter






Graham Syms – Christ Church 






Gavin Large – Christ Church






David Johnson – St Matthew






Michelle Shirley – St Matthew 






Graham Wilkinson – St Lawrence 






Gareth Stephens – St Lawrence 

Diocesan Synod Representatives:
Rev Gerald Hovenden, Rev Stephen Hills 






Graham Syms – Christ Church

Deanery Synod Representatives:
Deanery Synod Representatives are elected for a period of 3 years. Elections due at the APCM in 2017.  The Team Ministry has an allowance of 5 members of the Deanery Synod shared across the 4 churches. The Representatives during 2016 were:

St Peter: 

Rodney Hutchinson





Christ Church:

Barbara Bourne 

St Matthew’s: 

Catherine Root (until October 2016)
St Matthew’s:  
Vacant





St Lawrence:  

Vacant 
Elected Members:


St Peter:

Marion Short 






Christ Church:

Len Morland 






St Matthew:

Ian Wilson
St Lawrence:
Gordon Mungeam
The following roles are appointed by the PCC:

Parish Treasurer:


Jolyon Head (from February 2014)

PCC Secretary:


Alison Lush


Electoral Roll Officer:

Lesley Clare
Parish Children’s Representative:
Mary Stephens 

Child Protection/Disclosure 
Melanie Dove – St Lawrence’s Church
Officers: 



Karen Bull – St Peter’s Church

Rita Morland – Christ Church






Gill Fuller – St Matthew’s Church

Parish Safeguarding Adults’ 

Representative:


Rev Gerald Hovenden

Banks:



Lloyds TSB Bank Plc






Nat West Bank Plc

Santander UK Plc






HSBC Bank Plc






Virgin Money Plc 
Independent Examiner:

David Stephens FCCA  (appointed at APCM)

Charitable Status:
The PCC is a corporate body constituted under Trust Deed dated 1st May 2002 and is registered with the Charity Commission. Registered Charity Number: 1132835

Team Ministry Web-sites:
St Peter’s Church:        www.stpeterssouthborough.co.uk

Christ Church:
    www.christchurchsouthborough.com






St Matthew’s Church:   www.stmattschurch.org.uk






St Lawrence:

    www.bidboroughchurch.org
Correspondence Addresses:
Christ Church and St Peter’s Church





Christ Church Office

Prospect Road






Southborough TN4 0EG

St Lawrence’s Church






The Rectory

Rectory Drive






Bidborough TN3 0UL

St Matthew’s Church





High Brooms Road






Tunbridge Wells  TN4 9BW

Patronage Board includes:
Church Pastoral Aid Society and The Mabledon Trust

District Church Councils:
The specific Church representatives on the PCC together with the individual church Treasurers, Child Protection/Disclosure Officers, DCC Secretaries and elected and co-opted members attend District Church Council meetings.

Treasurers – appointed by DCC

St Peter:
Steve Bull 

Christ Church:
Allan Jonnes

St Matthew:
Giles Parratt, Kate Whitehead (from April 2016)
St Lawrence:
Rachel Sawyer 

DCC Secretaries – appointed by DCC

St Peter:
Currently vacant 

Christ Church:
Pauline Newman  

St Matthew:
Clare Caless (until July 2016), Hannah Mwesigwa
St Lawrence:
Emma Lawrence

Elected and Ex Officio Members of the DCC:

St Peter:
Jon Kersey , Steve Bull

Christ Church:
Alan Peggs, Peter Hillier, Judy Stevens, Rita Morland, Louise Frost 

St Matthew:
Bee Shaw, Suzanne Owen, Jane Richardson, Jon Carroll 

St Lawrence:
Mike Fawcett, Sarah Smith, Clare Masters, Anne Hinds, Emma Lawrence 
APCM 2016
At the 2016 APCM, Churchwardens and Lay Representatives to the PCC were elected and 

sidespeople were appointed. The Independent Examiner was also re-appointed for 2016.

Induction and Training of Trustees

All new Trustees (PCC members) are provided with a link to the Charity Commission’s publication: “The Essential Trustee: What you need to know” which provides guidance to all Trustees on what is involved in being a Charity Trustee.  All new Trustees are provided with Guidance Notes covering the various meetings throughout the year and other responsibilities of PCC members plus a copy of the booklet jointly produced by the Charity Commission and The Church of England entitled “Trusteeship – An Introduction for PCC Members.”  There was one new Trustee during 2016 (Rodney Hutchinson, Deanery Synod Representative for St Peter’s).

PCC Meetings

The PCC has met six times during the year (including the APCM) with an average attendance level of 70%.  In addition to physical meetings there have been decisions via email.  Minutes from each of the DCC meetings are put before the PCC so there can be an awareness of the needs and achievements of each church in the team. Minutes from the PCC meetings are distributed to all DCC members.  It is at PCC level that approval is sought regarding faculties and other legal or financial matters. Members of the PCC have personal and legal liability for the activities within the Parish.  The September meeting was attended by Archdeacon Clive Mansell who talked about plans after Gerald Hovenden’s retirement in January 2017.
A Standing Committee is required under Church Representation Rules and has the power to transact the business of the PCC between its meetings, subject to any directions given by the PCC. The Standing Committee consists of all Clergy, one Warden or PCC member from each Church and the Treasurer. This Committee did not meet during 2016.

Annual Church Meetings (ACMs) were held in each of our four churches within one month of the APCM. At these meetings the DCC members detailed above were elected.

District Church Council (DCC) meetings are held to deal with matters of concern to individual churches such as repairs, improvements or re-ordering. Each DCC is responsible for its own budget, income, expenses and outside giving. The DCCs, aided in some cases by Ministry/ 

Leadership Teams, give considerable thought to the content of services, outreach, teaching, pastoral care and future development. Although each church considers individual priorities, the needs and concerns of the other three churches within the Parish are always borne in mind.

Reporting Public Benefit

The Aims and Objectives section of the Trustees Report provides a brief summary of the activities undertaken by The Southborough Team Ministry to further its charitable purposes for the public benefit. This section of the report also provides confirmation that the Trustees have had regard to the Charity Commission guidance on public benefit and in particular on charities for the advancement of religion, when planning our activities.

The report specifically addresses the two key principles:

1. There must be an identifiable benefit – and the Trustees have explained the activities and benefits which flow from them to the Parish community.

2. The benefit must be to the public, or a section of the public – and the Trustees have explained their commitment to enable as many people as possible to worship and become part of the Parish community.

Major Risks

The Trustees consider that major risks have been identified. Those which are not covered by insurance through EIG plc are namely Health & Safety and Child Protection. These topics are reviewed regularly by the PCC and each of the individual DCCs.  The council has complied with the duty to have due regard to House of Bishops’ guidance on safeguarding children and vulnerable adults.
Responsibilities of the PCC

In preparing the accounts of the PCC, the Trustees must make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent, follow suitable and consistent accounting policies, follow applicable accounting standards, subject to any material departure disclosed and explained in the accounts and must apply the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate. The PCC is also responsible for keeping proper accounting records which disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the charity and to enable it to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Charities Act 2011. It is also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the charity and for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

Administration

The PCC employs two Office Administrators: Sue Shrubb in the Parish Office based at Christ Church, and Hannah Mwesigwa, who took over from Clare Caless in July, at St Matthew’s. The Administrators ensure the smooth running of the Parish, assist the clergy and co-ordinate all aspects of church administration.

Clare Masters continues to provide administration at St Lawrence. Graham Syms continues to produce the Notice Sheets at Christ Church. We are very grateful for the time and effort that all these individuals put into the smooth working of the Parish and the Sunday services on a voluntary basis.

Voluntary Helpers

There are too many voluntary workers across the Parish to mention everyone but it is these people who are the backbone of Parish life and ensure each church runs smoothly and effectively and the PCC extend their thanks to all these people in all the churches. These include children and youth workers, pastoral care teams, flower arrangers, cleaners, gardeners, music groups, organists, cooks, home group leaders, providers of tea/coffee, event organisers, fund raisers, maintainers of the web-sites, contributors to church magazines plus many others. 

Curates

Nigel Griffiths was ordained priest on 1st October 2016.    

AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

Southborough Team Ministry’s Aims and Objectives for 2016 as agreed by the PCC are set out below along with the way we measure our success in each area.

1.
BRINGING PEOPLE TO FAITH

Our aim is to provide a welcoming environment to encourage new church members and to retain and develop our existing members.

Retired Clergy

Ray Skinner continues to assist with services. Ray has PTO in the Diocese.

Jim & Judy Stevens retired to Southborough and Jim has been licensed as Clergy PTO for the Parish and elsewhere and continues to assist with services at Christ Church.

Bill and Izzy MacDougal began worshipping at St Matthew’s on Bill’s retirement from the ministry.

He received PTO and began taking an active role in ministry at St Matthew’s in June 2016.

Evangelists

Our team of Evangelists continue to visit various areas of the Parish to encourage people to consider the gospel message. They arrange a number of outreach events including Easter and Christmas giveaways in the community and carol singing. 

Our current Evangelists are:

Christ Church:

Geoff Baker 

St Matthew:
Trevor Long, William Harper and Dee Harper

Geoff Baker continues in his role as Area Group Leader for the Tunbridge Wells group of Evangelists (approximately 17 Evangelists).

Average Church Attendances

St Peter:

   44 adults, 13 children

Christ Church:

   93 adults, 26 children

St Lawrence:

   79 adults, 16 children

St Matthew:

 125 adults, 49 children

TOTAL:

 341 adults, 104 children

This is a reduction of 14 adults and 11 children from the 2015 figures.

Readers

Christ Church:
Sheila Syms, Jim Walker (Reader Emeritus), Michael Wightwick (Reader Emeritus), Colin Clarkson (Reader Emeritus), Allan Jonnes 

St Lawrence:
Alan Richards, Michael Lee, Clare Masters

St Matthew:
Elizabeth Haughan (Reader Emeritus), Trevor Long

Allan Jonnes and Sheila Syms became Licensed Lay Ministers on 21st May 2016. 

Graham Wilkinson completed the introductory year of the Diocesan training course and began in Sept 2016 to train as a Licensed Lay Minister

Electoral Roll

At the end of December 2016 the number of names on the Electoral Roll was 427. These figures are made up as follows:


St Peter

  66     

Christ Church

111

St Matthew

155

St Lawrence

  95


The Electoral Roll Secretary (Lesley Clare) reports the number on the Roll at the time of the APCM and it is this number, given to the Diocese, which is used to calculate the number of representatives we have on Deanery Synod. Electoral Roll additions, deletions and rolling totals are reported at each PCC meeting.

Activities relating to Religious Instruction

Alpha courses were again run in the Parish. Confirmation classes were also run across the Parish and a confirmation service was held at Christ Church on 26 June where 8 people from our Parish were confirmed.  One person unable to attend the service was confirmed at St Philips.

Special Services – 2016

During 2016 there were a total of 43 Baptisms – 12 under 1 year old, 9 between the ages of 1 and 4 years, 17 between the ages of 5 and 12 years and 5 over the age of 13 years. No services for the Thanksgiving for the Gift of a Child were held. 6 funerals were conducted in our churches with a further 24 full funeral services conducted at the Crematorium. 17 weddings took place during the year and there were no services for Prayer & Dedication after a civil marriage.  

Overseas Mission 

St Matthew’s continue to have Missionary Links with Tanzania, Peru, Southern Sudan and South Africa.  Christ Church support Education for Life in Kenya, Sovereign World Trust and Sam & Abby Baguna working for MAF in Chad. St Peter’s has links with CMS partners Andy and Susie Hart in Tanzania and are also supporting a school in Nairobi, Kenya. St Lawrence and the wider community in Bidborough have developed links with the Church of St Matthew’s, Kibaigwa in Tanzania and five ladies visited in March 2016, and were joined by Sabrina Derham who has been working in the Diocese of Kondoa until December 2016.  

Home Groups

There are over 30 Home Groups throughout the Parish numbering in excess of 250 members.  These groups meet weekly or fortnightly during the day or in the evening to enable people to worship and pray together, explore their faith, ask questions to gain a greater understanding of both the Bible and Christianity and form a closer relationship with God and each other. 

Mission & Vision

As well as the DCC’s, Christ Church, St Matthew’s and St Peter’s have various forms of Ministry Team that meet regularly to pray and plan for mission and ministry in those churches. 

All churches continue to give talks to encourage giving during the current tough financial climate.

2.
REACHING OUT TO THE COMMUNITY

Traditionally, the Church has been the focal point for the community and we are fortunate in our Parish that our four Churches still maintain this focus. We recognise that we cannot just expect people to come to us but rather that we must go to them. It is our intention this year to continue to develop and enhance our existing approaches.

Diocesan Involvement

Gerald Hovenden continued as a Bishop’s Advisor and Diocesan Synod member until his retirement.

Chris Wicks serves on the Diocesan Children & Youth Working Party.

Graham Syms and Stephen Hills continue to be members of the Diocesan Synod. Graham Syms is Lay Chairman of the Deanery Synod and Stephen Hills is a member of the Standing Committee.

Judith Andrews from Christ Church continued with the Foundation Course for Christian Ministry.

Graham Wilkinson from St Lawrence completed the Foundation Course for Christian Ministry.

School Governors

The Parish continues to maintain good relations and a strong presence with our local schools and have Foundation Governors at Southborough CE Primary School, Bidborough CE Primary School and St Matthew’s High Brooms CE Primary School. The clergy and lay church members regularly take assemblies. 

Gerald Hovenden continued as a Community Governor at St Gregory’s Catholic School until his retirement.  David Johnson is the Diocesan Board of Education Governor at St Matthew’s School.

The Foundation Governors during 2016 were:

St Matthew’s High Brooms CE Primary School
Chris Wicks, David Johnson

Southborough CE Primary School
Sue Shrubb, Kevin Clare, Nigel Griffiths, Helen Burns
Bidborough CE Primary School
Rhiann Bowler, Stephen Hills, Amanda Harris 

Pastoral Assistants

St Matthew:
Carole Wicks, Dee Harper, Christine Riddall

St Lawrence:
Claire Wells 

Street Pastor Scheme

As a Parish we have supported the Tunbridge Wells Street Pastor Scheme run through Holy Trinity with Christ Church, Tunbridge Wells. Mark Taylor & Mike Fawcett from St Lawrence, Melanie Knight from St Peter’s, Ronnie Paylor and Graham Hickson-Smith from St Matthew’s and Jim Stevens from Christ Church continue as Street Pastors. Christine Thomas & Jean Best from St Matthew’s are active member of the weekly Prayer Pastor team.

Community Events

St Matthew’s Church, St Lawrence’s Church and Christ Church continue to have links with local Brownie Groups.  St Matthew’s also has involvement with Beavers, Cubs and Scouts.

St Peter's and St Lawrence were supportive of the Friends of Kent Churches Sponsored Bicycle Ride event. 

The Harvest tradition continued with gifts received at the services being distributed to people within the Parish, Cafe Bliss and Nourish. St Peter’s and Christ Church both held Harvest suppers. 

The annual service in support of the Tunbridge Wells Branch of SANDS (Stillbirth & Neonatal Death Society) was again held at Christ Church on the first Sunday in October and attended by a number of affected parents and their families from the Tunbridge Wells area.

The “Shoebox” Christmas appeal - Operation Christmas Child run by Samaritans Purse - was again supported this year.  Members from St Lawrence took a lead in managing the warehouse at the former Homebase in Tonbridge and co-ordinating the distribution of the boxes and a large number of people helped sorting the boxes. The Tonbridge Depot was run by Sarah Smith, a member of St Lawrence.

The Christmas Fair, held at Christ Church, was well supported and again raised a substantial amount of money. Christmas services were strongly supported throughout the Parish.  St Peter’s Church marked their Christmas service by the exchange of gifts.

Mission Gift Days were held by some of the churches to support their designated charities. Others give regularly to charities through a tithe on income.

Support continues for a number of local, national and international charities and organisations. These include Tear Fund, the Bridge Trust, CMS, CPAS, Crossteach, Youth for Christ, Life and Soul, Street Pastors, Tunbridge Wells Crisis Recovery and the New Wine Network. 

We continue to be a Fairtrade Parish with regular sales of Traidcraft produce taking place after services. Christian Aid week is also well supported across the Parish.

The Churches continued to support Nourish, the foodbank in Tunbridge Wells.

Christ Church continued to run their successful Friday lunches for the elderly in the community. Both Christ Church and St Matthew’s have a “Friday Café” for those dropping their children off at school.

Christ Church runs monthly “Messy Church” services which continue to be extremely popular and also a “Messy Club” every two weeks after school on Fridays.

St Lawrence Church run a weekly parent and toddler group “Tots & Co” in the village hall on Friday mornings. CAMEO teas take place weekly and five CAMEO lunches were held during the year.

A new group for Fathers “Who Let the Dads Out” commenced monthly on Saturday mornings.

A cricket match between the St Lawrence and Speldhurst was held in July.

The Queen’s 90th birthday was celebrated by a street party in Bidborough and there was a flower festival in St Lawrence Church.

Quiz nights have been held on a regular basis, including a joint one between St Peter’s and St Thomas’s in June.

Fellowship

A lot of time and effort goes into reaching out to people of all ages both within our churches and in the community and this is a very important part of ministry for all of our churches. There are Parents and Toddler Groups, Youth Events, Women’s and Men’s events throughout the Parish at all churches. Specific events for men include bowling nights, prayer meetings, monthly walks, movie nights, golf and Men’s Breakfasts. Women’s fellowship groups continue to flourish with a variety of events organised in the Parish, including Women’s Breakfast Meetings, movie nights, Women’s Days, prayer meetings and evening meetings with guest speakers. St Peter’s held a ladies quiet day entitled “The Divine Exchange”.

A previous “Monday Fellowship” meeting at Christ Church has now been merged with the Friday Lunch Club for the elderly which now ensures a wider audience.
Prayer

Prayer continues to play an important role in the ministry of the Parish. A number of prayer meetings and team celebrations were held during the year and individual churches have held specific prayer evenings. There are regular prayer meetings for both men and women across the Parish and healing prayer is also offered after all morning services at Christ Church, St Matthew’s and St Peter’s (9.30 service). Christ Church collect monthly prayer requests from nominated streets in Southborough, and St Peter’s started praying for streets. The prayer service – “Three Hours at the Cross” was held at Christ Church at Easter and St Lawrence held Good Friday reflections.  St Lawrence ran a Prayer course in Lent.

Christ Church has introduced prayer for healing into the Communion Service held on the second Sunday of the month.

Pastoral Care

The pastoral care teams at each of our churches work very hard to ensure the holistic care of individuals in need. This includes coffee mornings, marriage and parenting support, breakfast cafes, hospital visits, home visits where people are ill, suffering or unable to leave their homes, provision of cooked meals, car rota schemes, community lunches and generally being available to listen. 

Youth Work

District Children’s Representatives are appointed in each Church by the DCC. For 2016 these were:  

St Peter:


Karen Bull

Christ Church:


Rita Morland

St Matthew:


Gill Fuller 

St Lawrence:


Melanie Dove

Jonathan Carroll works at St Matthew’s on a full-time basis as a Children’s Minister and Claire Carroll works at St Matthew’s as a full-time Youth Minister and is seconded for one day a week to Life & Soul carrying out school’s ministry.  At Christ Church Linnéa Voisey is employed as a full-time Youth & Children’s Worker, and in November was joined by Gen Griffiths to cover maternity leave.  Links are being built between the Parish and the Youth workers across Tunbridge Wells.

Outreach events are organised for the youth groups throughout the year. A variety of evening youth clubs continued to be well supported attracting young people both from within and outside church families.  However, St Lawrence Big Fish closed in July and Recharge was put on ice as numbers were low.  Young people from St Lawrence and St Peter’s are invited to join with Christchurch Youth Club on Friday Night and Wednesday Youth Life Group.  

St Lawrence youth spent a weekend away at Fellowship Afloat and ten young people from Christ Church spent a weekend at West Watch in December.   St Matthew’s took a group of young people over a weekend to Carrotty Wood.   A number of events have been held throughout the year and have been well supported and enjoyed by all who attended.  

Young people from the churches were also involved in New Wine, helping on team. 
3.
OUR BUILDINGS

Recognising that we are merely stewards of our major assets, our objective is to maintain and improve our church and ancillary buildings in such a way as future generations will be able to worship in them.

Christ Church Building Project

Work on the Christ Church Annexe Building Project commenced in June and completed in March 2017.  There will be a Grand Opening party on April 29th and a Thanksgiving service on 30th.
Quinquennial Inspections

None.
Faculties

St Peter’s applied for a Faculty for remedial works to headstones as highlighted by the Quinquennial Inspection.  The Faculty was granted and work completed. 

Other General Maintenance/Repair Work and Purchases during 2016:

St Peter

· Re-shingling of Church spire completed

Christ Church

· Hall – Fire shutter installed at the kitchen hatch

· Two spirelets were repaired and painted and one pigeon proofed

St Matthew

· Hall – repairs to wood block floor

 St Lawrence

· Roof repairs carried out following dislodging of roof and ridge tiles in March 
· Plans for an extension for a toilet in Church and improvements to heating and sound system “Project 800” were being drawn up during the year.  Helen Dye of Dye Tabrett was appointed architect.
2016 continued to provide many challenges for the Team Ministry particularly on the financial front and we are constantly aware of and grateful for God’s continual guiding presence and for the support of all our congregations. We continue with our aim of preaching God’s word within our communities in the knowledge of God’s forgiveness for our shortcomings and we praise God for the leadership, teaching, fellowship and encouragement from Gerald, Chris, Stephen, and Nigel and their families.   Preparations were being made to mark Gerald and Pat Hovendens’ retirement in January 2017.

The Southborough Team Ministry upholds the authority of the Bible and is committed to spreading the Good News into the community through the enabling work of the Holy Spirit.

Adopted by the PCC at its meeting on 3rd April 2017.

Signed on behalf of the PCC: 

…………………………………    Date ……………






Stephen Hills
 (Chairman)

St Lawrence Church – Churchwardens’ Report – April 2017
Report on the Fabric, Goods and Ornaments of St Lawrence Church, Bidborough

The fabric of the church is generally in good condition. 

Church roof.  Some roof tiles and ridge tiles were dislodged during the storms in March 2016.  Scaffolding was erected and the roof repaired by Oakland Roofing.  The cost (less small excess) was covered by our insurance.

Heating.  There have been problems with the heating not working in parts of the church.  It is now 80 years old and overdue for replacement!  We have had recommendations for a replacement heating system which will be included in Project 800 (see separate report).

Sound system.  Similar to the heating above, the church sound system is old and in need of replacement.  This will also be included in Project 800 (see separate report).

Quinquennial Inspection.  The next inspection is due in 2017.  We have an appointment booked with the surveyor to visit the church in April.

Our thanks go to all those people who contribute to the running of St Lawrence Church week by week. Our special thanks go to Stephen and Elizabeth for the love and support they give to those who attend St Lawrence and who live in the wider community.

Gareth has now moved to Devon and will be stepping down after 3 years as churchwarden.

Gareth Stephens and Graham Wilkinson

Churchwardens – St Lawrence’s Church

April 2017

St Peters Church Southborough – Churchwardens’ Report – April 2017

Report on the Fabric, Goods and Ornaments of St Peter’s Church, Southborough
2016 has been frustrated by a lack of funds which has slowed down our projected works. We have carried out the re-shingling of the spire at a final cost of £8,574. Our preliminary design work for new toilets and tea facilities are presently shelved due to financial restraints.

On a more positive note Tony Petitpierre has now provided a quote of £2,245 + VAT to provide the new boiler house entrance in oak as specified by the DAC. The existing asbestos structure is failing and has caused a bad damp problem in the vestry. This compares with non-oak quotes from other builders at over £3,000. The preference is therefore to engage Tony.

We have discussed the possibility of funding these works from the National Church Trust who have funds available for up to 50% of costs for minor works mentioned in QQ reports. We would have to put in a final application before the works start and anticipate the works might start around August/September. We have got permissions in place from the DAC and Tunbridge Wells Council but still need further permissions which we are progressing toward.

These works have now been approved by the PCC and it is agreed that the works will start by September i.e. before next winter regardless of whether we obtain the grant or not.

The main church bell has been out of action due to a broken striker. We were quoted £465 + VAT by Gillett & Johnson for the repair. We have subsequently employed a local blacksmith to repair the striker at a cost of £40 and we have now successfully reinstalled it.

Due to a very successful inflow of funds from the congregation at Christmas we have managed to balance our books for 2016. We are now embarking on some fund raising events during 2017 which we hope will assist us at kick starting further projects.

Roy Langman and Richard Stanbury

Churchwardens – St Peter’s Church
April 2017
St Matthew’s Church – Churchwardens’ Report – April 2017

Report on the Fabric, Goods and Ornaments of St Matthew's Church, High Brooms

The fabric of the church is in generally good condition and only a few minor repairs have been necessary during the past year. A new tea-point boiler has been fitted to the church hospitality area, a new boiler has been fitted after a leak was discovered in one of the units. One of the fence panels to the West boundary blew down in a storm and has been replaced and the overgrown plants and bushes at the rear of the church have been cleared.

Outreach to the community continues with our parents and toddlers group ‘Matt’s Monkeys’ on Thursdays and Breakfast Café on Fridays, both of which continue to thrive. The termly Saturday breakfast gathering for ladies known as ‘Revive’ continues and is well attended.

The children’s and young peoples’ work continues to thrive under the leader ship of Jon and Claire Carroll, and we are going to miss them sorely as they prepare to move on to pastures new. Numbers continue to rise throughout the age ranges and we are fortunate and grateful to have the additional leaders needed as each group expands.

In the latter part of the year we held an evening of worship and prayer called “Hungry for God” and it was attended sufficiently well for the evenings to be repeated on a monthly basis.

We are very fortunate to have so many talented musicians in the church and our grateful thanks go to all our music groups for the way they lead our worship and help us to praise God in song.

Finally, our grateful thanks are due to the growing team of people who help in one way or another, with Welcome Teams, Communion Assistants, Audio-Visual Operators, cleaners and gardeners.  Most of all we thank God for the many blessings He has poured out on us during the year.

Michelle Shirley and David Johnson

Churchwardens – St Matthew’s Church

April 2017

Christ Church – Churchwardens’ Report – April 2017
Report on the Fabric, Goods and Ornaments of St Christ Church, Southborough
First and foremost we want to say thank you to all those who work quietly in the background.  They make tea and coffee, they clean the church of all the detritus that people leave behind, mentioning no names!  They do a fantastic job and as we have said previously, without them we would be knee deep in ‘Party poppers’.  Steve does a fantastic job on the outside despite the best efforts of young people, not necessarily ours.

Little has happened with regard to the church fabric this year as all our energies have been spent on the construction of the Annexe; oh yes and a disagreement with the DAC about the proper nature of a Font which has still to be resolved. However, the portable font has been very well received and the old stone font is in safe storage.

Whilst the builders were on site we took the opportunity to get the two spirelets repaired and repainted.  The lower spirelet where the bell is housed, has in addition to repair and repainting, been pigeon proofed.  But we do still have an issue with some seven pigeons who remain much attached to the building, despite asking them to go elsewhere.  This is the reason that the Broomhill Park Road door is currently the main entrance to the church for daytime services and activities as pigeons were trying to get inside.

The communion silver and baptismal Ewer are in good condition and we continue to use Fairtrade wine at communion.   We also had to purchase a new recording machine in order to continue recording sermons.  This uses either a USB stick or SD Card as the storage media and so it is much easier to transfer to the website.  A new Roland keyboard was purchased as the old one was giving problems and it is expected that the old keyboard can be repaired at reasonable cost and will then be housed in the annexe when completed.  The new keyboard is housed in a bespoke stand.

The door to the garden store was forced but nothing was taken, there was very little to take.  However, a full intruder alarm system is to be installed alongside the completion of the annexe.  After a fire inspection we had a fire shutter installed at the kitchen hatch.  This operates automatically should the fire alarm be triggered.  

In December we took the decision to invest in a colour A4/A3 photocopier which makes the lives of Sue, our administrator and Linnea youth worker that bit easier.

During the year we realised that the annexe was coming in on price and so we started to consider the next improvements to be made and to get them costed.  We looked at an overhaul for the lighting, upgrading the projection system and refurbishment of the kitchen and it is hoped that at least one if not all three can be tackled during 2017.

Major delays to the completion of the annexe have been a change in the method of construction from ‘Glulam’ beams to steel beams.  This required a redesign and new structural calculations.  And then the walls, which were to be insulated with a fire resistant insulation, had to be changed as the factory in Germany that makes the fire resistant chemical burnt down!  So completion which was to have been November has been stretched to mid March 2017.

With the departure of the Hovendens at the end of January 2017 much time has been given to considering the future.  We know it will be a time where we will all need to pull together, and in the same direction but until it happens we can only guess what it will be like. Nigel and the leadership team at Christ Church are going to need a lot of support and prayer.

Graham Syms & Gavin Large 
Churchwardens – Christ Church 

April 2017

CHILD PROTECTION REPORT 
SOUTHBOROUGH TEAM MINISTRY  January – December 2016
The Child Protection team in the Parish remains committed to ensuring the protection of the children in our care. There is a dedicated Disclosure Officer for each Church who keeps track of the Children’s Workers and obtains references, DBS clearances and deals with any issues of child protection within their own church. They also distribute the Parish Guidelines to all new workers and are available to answer questions about their responsibilities with regard to safeguarding.

We are members of CCPAS (Churches’ Child Protection Advisory Service) and every month we receive an update on child protection matters. This is sent directly to all the Disclosure Officers so they can keep fully up to date.

At the November PCC Meeting all the names of the Youth and Children’s leaders are updated and put before the PCC for their approval. Child Protection is included on the Agenda at every PCC meeting. All new members of the PCC should have received a copy of the Parish Responsibility document.

DBS clearances are still administered through CCPAS, using the online system and the Diocese has now agreed to accept portable DBS clearances for those volunteers working with children.  

We regularly liaise if there is any issue, which may affect churches and all meet up at least once each academic year to discuss any issues or changes to child protection procedures. A meeting was held in September 2015 where it was agreed that Safeguarding training was a priority for the year and the forms used to collect information for volunteers were reviewed and updated. 

All volunteers were invited to the training, which was carried out in the summer term. The central register of volunteers has been updated to record those who attended this event (42 attendees) or who had received appropriate training via their employer (10 recorded). At an additional team meeting in July 2016 it was agreed that new volunteers would continue to be given the safeguarding policy, which is now signed to state that it has been read and understood. 

I would like to express my thanks to the four Disclosure Officers, Karen, Gill, Melanie and Rita, for their continued support and dedication in ensuring all the necessary procedures are followed and praise God for the many willing and dedicated children’s workers who commit so much of their time to this area of the Lord’s work. I would also like to thank Jayne Liley for agreeing to take on the role of Parish Children’s Representative since my departure. 

Mary Stephens 
Parish Children’s Representative 
March 2017

DEANERY SYNOD REPORT FOR APCM 2017

By Graham Syms (Christ Church)
Tunbridge Wells Deanery Synod met three times during the year.  Each meeting starts with matters of business: agreeing the previous minutes, receiving reports and notices, verbal or printed announcements.  After a break for tea and coffee the remainder of the meeting is given over to a particular topic with guest speaker(s).
APRIL

The first meeting was held at St Mary’s, Speldhurst

We had reports from General Synod, Diocesan Synod, Bishops Council, Tonbridge Archdeaconry Mission and Pastoral Working Group, TAMPWG  and the TW Churches Winter Shelter.  The second part of the meeting was given over to Lay Ministry training in the diocese.  We heard from

JULY

July’s meeting again took the form of a summer meal.  It is an opportunity to meet informally with other lay representatives and clergy.  There was no formal business.

OCTOBER

Most of the Southborough Team were absent as Nigel was being ordained at the Cathedral that morning.

The House of Clergy met to elect Revd Rachel Wilson to be one of their Diocesan Synod representatives.

The annual accounts, showing substantial reserves, were accepted.

The focus of October’s meeting was ‘Social media and mission’ presented by Lindy Mackenzie MBE.  She is the diocesan officer responsible for such things.

Following the meeting she offered to run a practical session to those in churches interested, in how to use social media.
Graham Syms

Lay Chair

Tunbridge Wells Deanery
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£  Unrestricted  Income  Restricted  Income  Total  Inco me  Unrestricted  Expense  Restricted  Expense  Total  Expense  Net Income  Inter team  transfer  Net  Movement  in Funds  

Christ Church  118,987   18,750   137,737   (60,803)  (138,392)  (199,195)  (61,458)  (56,700)  (118,158)  

St Lawrence  66,424   -     66,424   (21, 793)     (21,793)  44,631   (49,258)  (4,627)  

St Matthew  168,426   12,500   180,926   (110,034)  -     (110,034)  70,892   (66,325)  4,567   

St Peter  65,587   -     65,587   (26,901)  -     (26,901)  38,686   (35,435)  3,251   

Team  7,228   917   8,145   (213,299)  -     (213,299)  (205 ,154)  207,718   2,564   

TOTAL  426,652   32,167   458,819   (432,830)  (138,392)  (571,222)  (112,403)  -     (112,403)  

  2015:    

£  Unrestricted  Income  Restricted  Income  Total  Income  Unrestricted  Expense  Restricted  Expense  Total  Expense  Net Income  Inter team  transfer  Net  Movement  in   Funds  

Christ Church  129,349   73,476   202,825   (55,415)  (8,943)  (64,358)  138,467   (55,392)  83,075   

St Lawrence  67,373   465   67,838   (25,139)  -     (25,139)  42,699   (47,998)  (5,299)  

St Matthew  232,655   18,578   251,233   (103,289)  ( 3,428)  (106,717)  144,516   (66,943)  77,573   

St Peter  71,023   267   71,290   (17,562)  -     (17,562)  53,728   (35,670)  18,058   

Team  4,631   1,556   6,187   (213,851)  -     (213,851)  (207,664)  206,003   (1,662)  

TOTAL  505,031   94,343   599,373   (415,256)  (12,371)  (427, 627)  171,746   -     171,746   

    The accounts are presented for the PCC ’ s approval.  During the year ended 201 6   the PCC recorded a  deficit   of £ 1 12,403   ( 201 5 :  surplus   of £ 171,746 )   on day to day activities * .  T otal income  decreased   by £ 140,554   year on year   to £ 45 8,819   (2015 :   increased by £132,446   to £ 599,373) .   T otal costs  increased by  £ 143,595   to  571,222   (201 5 :  decreased by £42,109 to £427,627 ) .       The main drivers of this huge year on year  movement   in figures are:        No significant legacy donations received during t he year (2015:  £97k )      2015 contained the majority of the fundraising for the Christ Church  Annexe project      2016 contains the expenditure of the funds raised for the Christ Church Annexe project     The PC C has retained reserves of £ 85 2 , 521   as at 31 December 201 6   (201 5 :  956,974 ), with nearly £ 7 25 k  of cash or other highly liquid assets. This is a sound financial position.  The performance of individual  churches is discussed below.    


Christ Church

The net deficit, before PCC Team charges, was £61,458 (2015: £138,467 surplus). In the prior year Christ Church received a £14.5k legacy, in addition to £73k of income given specifically for the Annexe project. During the 2016 these funds have been spent completing the Annexe project. 

Regular gift aided giving in 2016 has remained consistent with prior years. Regular expenses also remain at their previous normal rates. 
St Lawrence

The net surplus, before PCC Team charges was £44,631 (2015: £42,699). Income remained consistent year on year at £66,424 (2015: 67,838). Costs reduced to £21,793 (2014: £25,139). In addition to church running costs and away giving, both years contain refurbishment and project costs. In 2015 there were refurbishment expenses to Ivy Cottage’s bathroom (£4k) and The Rectory Kitchen (£5k). In 2016 there were Project 800 costs of £7k.
St Matthews

St Matthews recorded a net fund surplus before PCC Team charges of £70,892 (2015: £144,516).  2015 income contained a large legacy donation of £58k, therefore removing this for the purpose of year on year comparatives the surplus has reduced by £16k. Cost have increased marginally year on year, but the main driver of the reduction is lower year on year revenue. 2015 contained exceptionally high levels of voluntary giving driven by gift days. To illustrate this income in 2015, adjusted for the legacy donation, was £22k higher than in 2014.

As with Christ Church, regular gift aided giving remains consistent with prior years.

St Peters

The net fund surplus, before PCC Team charges, was £38,686 (2015: £53,728). In 2015 St Peter’s received legacy donations totalling £24k. If this is stripped out the St Peter’s year on year surplus has increased by £9k. Revenue has increased (adjusted for legacy receipt) by £18k driven by the gift day on Christmas Day. Expenses have increased by £10k largely due to unbudgeted maintenance expenses and tithe increases due to the increased giving. Expenses remained constant, and revenue was boosted by 2 separate legacy donations totalling £24k. 
Reserves

Our reserves remain healthy.  Discounting fixed and restricted assets the PCC has sufficient reserves for over 6 months expense as is our policy (see note 17).  

	Jolyon Head  - PCC Treasurer
	April 2013


*this is the deficit excluding revaluation of investments and depreciation, the exclusion of which gives a fairer picture of the financial performance of the PCC.






�














28

